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Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, April 12, 2007.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilman Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Attorney David Broome.

Absent:
Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton.
Visitors:
Chief Don Gaddy, Union County Urban Forester David Grant, Naomi Herndon, and Bob Moss.

With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Mineral Springs Town Council meeting of April 12, 2007 to order at 7:35 p.m.

1.
Opening
· Councilwoman Critz gave the invocation

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Comments
· None
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, Duplicate Tax Refund, and Monthly Reports
A.
January 22, 2007 and February 8, 2007 Town Council Minutes

· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the January 22, 2007 and February 8, 2007 minutes and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

B.
Duplicate Tax Refund

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the duplicate tax refund and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

C.
February 2007 Tax Collector’s Report 
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the February 2007 tax collector’s report and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:   


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

D. February 2007 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the February 2007 finance report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

4.
Consideration of Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department Request for Funding of a Paid Part-time Firefighter
· Chief Don Gaddy explained that when he spoke with the council last month he honestly didn’t think that he would be back so soon; in the past few months the fire department has been looking at starting to try to provide daytime paid firefighters for this department, which will cost approximately $25,000 annually per firefighter.  Chief Gaddy referred to the information that he provided to the council in the agenda packet; the 5 and 10 year plan, the last 2 to 3 years of calls, analysis of the past 3 to 4 years of calls.  The volume of calls is steadily increasing and it doesn’t appear that it is going to slow up anytime soon; Briarcrest is coming online with 300 houses and Stonebridge with nearly 600 houses.  Chief Gaddy explained that he ran some more call analysis since he did the report for the agenda packet and going back to 2004 the fire department ran a total of 547 calls, out of that 547 calls, 256 of them were between the hours of 6:00 a.m. and 6:00 p.m. (approximately 50%); the percentage was the same in 2005; and it is even more in 2006.  Daytime firefighters are becoming a very big necessity; all of the volunteer firefighters have to work to make a living.  The Mineral Springs fire department was depending on about four of them that work third shift to really help out during the day; however, in the past couple of months, two of those have gotten jobs during the daytime, which means they have to speed things up just a little bit.  Chief Gaddy requested that the council consider funding one firefighter for the coming year.  If the council can do that the fire department can redirect some money and postpone buying some equipment in order to fund one firefighter as well and not have to increase their budget drastically.  The firefighter would be here approximately ten hours a day during daylight hours.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the fire department could do some fundraising to offset delaying the purchase of some of the equipment that is needed.  Chief Gaddy responded that they will probably have one big fundraiser this year, which would probably (historically) get them half of one firefighter.  The fire department is not going to redirect funds that would hinder their firefighting capabilities or firefighter safety.  The redirection of funds would, for instance, be backing off of buying one hose, because they have reserve hose.  Chief Gaddy pointed out that if they put a paid firefighter on they will have to furnish their gear.  There will be a pool of 10 to 12 people that they will be able to pull from and gear will have to be purchased for all those people.  In addition to the salary, the first year start up is the hard part; buying 10 to 12 sets of gear at $1,000 a set and uniforms at $100 a set is an expense.  Chief Gaddy did not see the fire department being able to get it done within the next 2 to 4 months.  Councilwoman Critz asked what options the fire department has from the county; the housing developments that Chief Gaddy mentioned are outside of the Mineral Springs town limits.  Chief Gaddy responded that the only option the fire department has is to raise their budget, which they are trying to keep as low as they can, because they always have and they want to continue to do so.    “Two firefighters all at one time will raise our budget pretty good”.  Councilwoman Neill asked who set the fire tax.  Chief Gaddy responded that they do; they submit a budget to the county and the county can approve it the way it is or they can ask for revisions to be made.  Councilwoman Neill commented that the fire department is closest to the residents of Mineral Springs, so the residents of Mineral Springs are served quickly and first and foremost; however, her concern would be the district, she would rather see it spread out over the district as opposed to the town.  Councilwoman Critz asked if next years budget would reflect that.  Chief Gaddy responded that they would want to add to the minimum for the people they would put in and possibly add some next year or the year after that; therefore, they would try to reflect that in their budget.   Mayor Becker asked if this would be an ongoing request from the town.  Chief Gaddy responded that they probably would request it just because it would help them keep their budget down.  Councilman Countryman commented that the budget should be apportioned across the district rather than the town paying the bulk of that budget when obviously there will be communities that will be getting the benefit of those services but they’ll be paying no more tax than the residents in the city.  “Not that we don’t want you to have the firefighters you need, but in all fairness, the people that are going to benefit from your services need to pay the bill, not just the community of Mineral Springs”, Councilman Countryman said.  Chief Gaddy replied that after the first year they will.  Mayor Becker asked if Chief Gaddy had any idea what the tax base for the Springs district was.  Chief Gaddy responded that he has not been able to get that out of the county.  Mayor Becker explained that a $25,000 expenditure is roughly 1.2 cent tax in the Town of Mineral Springs based on what the towns tax base is, which is $150,000,000 to $160,000,000.  At 2.7 cent, the town is raising approximately $60,000.  On the town level, if this were an ongoing expenditure, it would represent a very big proportional tax increase; however, spread out over the entire district it might be 3/10th of a cent increase.  “Perhaps we’d be more fair if we just say everybody in the district is going to pay that 3/10th of a cent increase in fire tax, rather than the Town of Mineral Springs paying a 1.2 or 1.3 cent increase”, Mayor Becker said.       Chief Gaddy explained that the problem that they have is that all of this happened after they submitted their budget this year; the county has adopted a new way of looking at the fire departments and Chief Gaddy doesn’t want to upset that “apple cart” right now, because it’s actually a better way for the fire departments budget to be reviewed.  If they can get through this year, Chief Gaddy feels they will be a lot better off next year and if the town can’t assist them they will “muddle” along the way they have been doing.  Chief Gaddy also pointed out that the Mineral Springs Fire Department has mutual aid agreements with all the fire departments in the county, which means other fire stations are sent out for assistance.   What the Mineral Springs Fire Department is trying to accomplish is to make sure that they get the people they need at the scene with an eight minute response time.   Councilman Countryman suggested, since the issue right now was to get a full time employee, that the fire department consider the possibility of the council considering funding part of the funds up front to cover the first six months, the fire department could raise some money, and then the council could take a look at it later in the year to see if they need to provide additional support.  Chief Gaddy responded that he was not going to have his firefighters fighting fires and raising all the money.  Councilman Countryman explained that he was in no way suggesting that they earn all that money, he is suggesting that the council is willing to upfront it to get it started with the understanding that they will back up the fire department later in the year, rather than coming off the “cuff” for $25,000.  Councilwoman Critz commented that in addition to the $25,000 to fund the one firefighter, the fire department is going to tweak their budget to fund the second one and then additionally would need approximately $10,000 to $12,000 to outfit ten volunteers.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she personally would like to see the town fund the $25,000 one time to help them over this hump until they can rewrite their next budget and would like to see the fire department use any fundraising to go toward offsetting the $10,000 to $12,000 that they are going to need. Councilman Faulk asked what the other districts doing along this same line.  Chief Gaddy responded that Wesley Chapel is putting on four firefighters this year and this is the first year they’ve put them on.  Waxhaw has four right now, which the Town of Waxhaw funds a percentage of.  Providence has one firefighter.  Marshville has one firefighter, which the town funds part of.  It won’t be long before Hemby Bridge and Stallings will have fulltime firefighters.

· Mayor Becker explained that it was his obligation as finance officer to remind the council what their policy has been on expenditures and budgeting.  The council will be discussing the budget later.  The town has been saving for the town hall and they don’t believe in debt.  So far the council has been talking about this expenditure being a one time thing; however, if they were to incur this as an ongoing expenditure he would not be able to put it in the budget without asking the council for a commensurate tax increase.  This coming year the town will be appropriating fund balance for capital needs; one time things are something, because we have funds on deposit where that could be done.  Mayor Becker explained to Chief Gaddy that his concern here was that the county will see in the next budget cycle that Mineral Springs provided $25,000 to the fire department budget and they may approve their budget with that in mind and tell them that they can go back to Mineral Springs for the rest of the funding.  Mayor Becker asked if Chief Gaddy felt that the new commission seemed to be more in tune with the needs of their fire departments.  Chief Gaddy responded that they had been so far.   Chief Gaddy commented that he honesty didn’t expect a decision from the council tonight; he just wanted to give them the information so that they could discuss it in their budget.  

· After continued discussions about the irresponsible growth in Union County and the fact that it is happening outside of Mineral Springs there was a consensus of the council that they would consider funding the $25,000 as a one-time expenditure.  For the next budget cycle the council would like to see the fire department request a budget that is spread out in a fashion that is truly more equitable.

· The council tabled this item until next month’s budget discussions.  In the meantime Chief Gaddy will make some inquiries at the county level and to see if it’s possible for him to rework their budget a little bit right now.        
5.
Brantley Oaks Road Maintenance Bond

· Mayor Becker referred to the letter from the Brantley Oaks HOA board that was included in the agenda packet and noted that it was pretty self explanatory.  All the council needs to do at this point is to make a motion to direct Centralina Council of Governments to take the bond that has been found and investigate what it is going to take to enforce it.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to forward the bond to Centralina Council of Governments and instruct them to undertake investigation and possible enforcement and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:    
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

6.
Turning Point

· Ms. Naomi Herndon, Executive Director of Turning Point made a presentation to the council.  Turning Point is a shelter for women and children of domestic violence.  Ms. Herndon explained that she is going to all municipalities asking for support for the shelter.  Turning Point is the only domestic violence shelter in Union County.  In 2006, there were 79 murders related to domestic violence in cities throughout the state, two of which were in Union County.  Turning Point is not just a shelter; they are a continuum of care.  It starts with a crisis call; they have a 24 hour crisis hotline that is manned by either employees or volunteers, when somebody is in crisis they are brought into the shelter and provided food, clothing, and necessities.  There are times when all they have is the shirt on their back as well as the shirt on the children’s back.  While they are at the shelter, Turning Point attempts to break the cycle of domestic violence by working with them on resumes, finding employment, housing, transportation to SPCC for additional skills if needed, working on daily life skills, legal advocacy, and ongoing counseling.  Turning Point tries to educate people to break the cycle of domestic violence by showing them what the symptoms are to recognize.  Turning Point also tries to get into the schools to teach the children who have witnessed domestic violence how to express their feelings in other ways than battering or hitting.  There is also a teen dating program, because many times children of domestic violence are in a much greater risk of going into a relationship whereby they are being abused themselves.  Turning Point has an 11,000 square foot facility that can house up to forty-one people; it is a very expensive proposition.  They seek funding in every possible source; municipalities, grants, foundation, fundraising.   Mayor Becker explained that the Town of Mineral Springs actually funds non-profits in arrears.  If the council elects to provide funding it would be for this fiscal year.  The town does not budget for individual non-profits, they budget a non-profit amount, which is apportioned as to how many requests have been received.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to consider funding Turning Point in the June disbursement discussion and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:    
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

7.
Discussion of Forming the Landowners Committee
· Mayor Becker explained that the council discussed this item in February and March.  There has been some response to the landowners committee; the purpose being to review and discuss informally ideas about possibly making some changes in our newly adopted zoning policies, maybe not.  The volunteers from the three boards are lined up and the Shaw’s and Mr. Prouty have volunteered to serve as landowners that are not affiliated with the town boards.  This is meant to be a very independent group, which will spend a couple of meetings doing some fact finding and learning from planning board members what some of the theory and reasoning was behind some of the Land Use Plan, get everybody on the same page so that a dialogue can be done.  The council needs to authorize, populate, and declare it a public body.  The committee will then have one organizational meeting, which will be set tonight, at which point the committee will set their own schedule and file it with the clerk.  The landowners committee will be an advisory body.  There was a discussion on setting up the organizational meeting.     Councilwoman Critz made a motion to appoint the board and to accept all of the volunteers [Janet Critz, Jerry Countryman, Janet Ridings, Mike LaMonica, Wanda Glenn, Bettylyn Krafft, David Shaw, Bonnie Shaw, Dan Prouty, and Holly Prouty] and to have the organizational meeting on Tuesday, May 29, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

8.
Discussion of Copper Run Road Frontage Buffer

· Mr. Bob Moss explained that per council request at the last meeting, he met on the site with his landscape architect and Union County Urban Forester David Grant.  They looked at the current situation out there; Mr. Grant made some recommendations, which were taken and put into a plan after some changes by both parties.  Mr. Moss presented that plan to the council for review.  Mr. Moss pointed out the poles of the power line on the plan and explained that they stepped 15’ off the center line of the poles where they will have 15’ of width that is going to be re-vegetated.  They will move existing trees (pines, oaks, eastern red cedars) on site as well as putting some seedlings in to replant that buffer area.    Beyond the hash line, Mr. Grant recommended that it be left natural so that it will come up on its own, which it is doing right now.  Mayor Becker referred to the placement of the fill and explained that the town has received a couple of questions about it being too high.  Mayor Becker commented that we’re seeing an unfinished product at this point, but what is behind the screen does matter to a certain extinct and he is guessing that the fill is just being placed there now; however, some sculpturing will be done.  Mr. Moss responded that they would be shaping it later.  They have areas where water runs out of this existing ditch, there’s existing swale lines, there’s one they’re going to be putting pipe in and it will all be shaped later.   Mr. Moss pointed out that one thing that’s a little different on this plan is that the sediment filter basin was actually in the un-cleared area (on his plan) and what he had to do was slide it back into the cleared area; therefore, when they are done they will shape it up, but there will be a stock pile of dirt left near it, which he eventually will come back and remove.  Mr. Moss also commented that they will go back and look at the existing topography and have the surveyors re-spot areas so that when they are shaping the final product and they put the swales back in it will follow the natural plain.
· Mayor Becker asked Mr. Grant if there is any number of the transplanted trees that are being contemplated and how much screening will actually be there by next spring.  Mr. Grant responded that it is going to be hard to say, because you have environmental things, such as the freeze that came on us, which comes into play.  Mr. Grant noted that when they were out there looking at the area there was a lot of cherry, cedar, maple, oak, already popping through and if you give that a full growing season with decent conditions it will be waist deep by the end of the growing season.  The native species (6’, 8’, 10’) from nearby will be planted in the fall and will look like the area was naturally or selectively cleared.  Mr. Grant has recommended clumping the taller trees in front of the residences since they will be the ones getting the most visual impact.  Mr. Grant commented that the species and the numbers were good.  

· Mayor Becker asked what they anticipated on the fill in the short run and the long run.  Mr. Moss responded that in the short run they probably have another week of moving material in what is his phase one.  At that point, he is going to stop the crew and get phase one to grade, start grading the streets, that way he can make his crews work better.  When they are finished with that they will then go back and move the rest of the dirt.  It will probably be four or five weeks out before all of it is moved.  Once that is done they will do the final shaping and crews will be brought in immediately to seed everything.  Mayor Becker asked if there was any interest in the Schweinitz Sunflowers.  Mr. Moss responded that there are some restrictions on the sunflowers and he was hesitant to strap that on the homeowners association.  Mr. Grant commented that in the long term, with the spoil strip, if the grass doesn’t work and the homeowners association wants to they can move in there and plant wildlife trees.  If the sunflower thing doesn’t work out and they don’t want it to be nasty fescue and blackberry brambles they can always move in there and plant wildlife trees or flowering trees.  

· Councilman Countryman asked if they ever came to any kind of resolution about the big oak tree that went away.  Mr. Moss responded that it was nothing that the council was going to be happy about; the way the clearing guy started cutting, taking out the stumps in front of it and the roots of that big tree were coming up while he was popping up the other trunks, he determined that that tree wasn’t going to live so he took it out.  Mr. Moss commented that it was of little consolation, but the center of the stump was rotten.   
9
Consideration of Reappointing Members to the Board of Adjustment and Planning Board

· Mayor Becker pointed out the memo in the agenda packet from Vicky Brooks regarding renewing members from the Board of Adjustment [Marty Connell and Janet Ridings] and the Planning Board [James Collins, Wanda Glenn, Bettylyn Kraft, and Robert Neill].  All of those members have offered to serve if they are reappointed and the council has the option of just reappointing those terms.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to reappoint the Board of Adjustment members and Planning Board members whose terms were expiring and Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

10.
Consideration of the Town Clerk Attending an Introduction to Zoning Class

· Mayor Becker pointed out that there was a memo in the agenda packet regarding the zoning class that Ms. Brooks would like to attend; the cost of the course is $285.  Councilwoman Critz commented that this was a “no-brainer” and the council appreciates Ms. Brooks’s willingness to go and learn more.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to let Vicky Brooks attend the Introduction to Zoning class and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

11.
Report on Staffing Needs

· Councilwoman Neill explained that this was a result of the discussion the council had last month when they talked about planning needs.  The service contract with Centralina Council of Governments (COG) has been outgrown.  Councilwoman Coffey and Councilwoman Neill met with Town Clerk Vicky Brooks to discuss some of the shortcomings with COG.  One area that was pointed out was that Ms. Brooks is acting as the code enforcement officer; however, she isn’t supplied copies of any permits (signs, buildings, etc.) that have been issued.  There seems to be a lack of information forthcoming from COG.  Councilwoman Neill further explained that the towns COG representative is completely unavailable on Fridays and is currently working in Weddington on Mondays and Wednesdays.  Mineral Springs is getting four hours a week from the COG representative at $76 per hour.  It seems that our COG representative is spread too thin, which makes her unable to adequately service the town and general public.  The town relied on COG to properly notify the appropriate property owners from the recent rezoning process; the notification was confusing and incomplete, which resulted in Mayor Becker and Ms. Brooks spending countless hours of hard work to correct and clarify the notification from COG.  There was an issue with the Brantley Oaks Subdivision bond, which is being resolved; however, it was something that definitely fell through the cracks.  There was an approved oversized accessory building at Pleasant Grove Road/Raymond Austin Road, which was a mistake.  Councilwoman Neill commented that this was not to bash Nadine Bennett; however, there is clearly a problem that is caused by a lack of communication.  Councilwoman Neill pointed out that zoning and planning is “the” service that is provided to the town and the town needs to make sure that it is done absolutely the best that it can be done.  Ms. Bennett is not able to be proactive through no fault of her own; COG keeps her too busy.  

· The current conditions in the town are that we have a lot of needs at the present time and coming up in the future; the sign ordinance needs to be rewritten, because it contains contradictory terms; the town should focus on enforcement/compliance, guidelines are needed regarding signs specific to gas stations/convenience stores; the lighting ordinance needs to be addressed with businesses and churches; the home based business ordinance needs to be revisited for improvement; the town mailing list needs to be revised/updated; daily involvement will be required for the Larry Raley downtown project; a junk car ordinance needs to be studied; and the approval of a conservation subdivision plat will require attention to all details.  Councilwoman Neill asked how all of this will be administered with the current contract the town has with COG (four hours a week/$76 an hour).  

· How can we meet our goals?  Councilwoman Neill suggested that the town prepare a job description for an urban planner/zoning/subdivision administrator for a municipality without staff or office.  A local planner/zoning administrator will better serve the public’s interest by focusing on availability/convenience and access for all residents.  Councilwoman Neill spoke to Tracey Clinton, the mayor of Wesley Chapel and requested permission to interview Justin Krieg (as a resource) who is the planner/zoning administrator for Wesley Chapel.  Mr. Krieg lives in Charlotte and works from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. in Wesley Chapel; having the flexibility to come in an hour or two later if there is a council or planning board meeting.  Mr. Krieg feels that the big thing he has to offer a small town, although he is young and newly graduated, is his educated background.  Mr. Krieg likes being exposed to everything that happens all day; he’s not busy all day, but each day brings something different and every aspect of the process makes him better rounded.  Mr. Krieg is involved with all the issues: planning, zoning, permitting, subdivision review, violations, code enforcement, and following up on complaints.  Permitting and subdivision review are time consuming; he spends 2/3rds of his time on ordinance changes, which involves a lot of research for him to be thorough.  Mr. Krieg spends five hours a week working on the town’s master plan.  Mr. Krieg receives about fifteen to twenty phone calls a day answering questions and taking complaints; the phone calls started to increase when people realized he was available and in town.  While Mr. Krieg does not enjoy zoning violations he’s learning valuable skills.  Councilwoman Neill also spoke with Ken Chilton, the UNCC professor who headed up the Vision Plan.  Mr. Chilton thought it was a good idea that she talked with Mr. Krieg to get an idea of the job description.  Mr. Chilton asked if the town would be considering a full-time person and wondered if the town could keep one busy.  Councilwoman Neill did not know the answer to that, but Mr. Chilton had a great idea in that he could recommend a couple of candidates in the masters program who would be interested in some sort of internship.  The candidate could work for twenty hours a week and when the town is ready the position could lead to full-time.  Mr. Chilton further suggested that it would be advantageous to the town if the candidate could work with COG for a transitional period.   Councilwoman Neill pointed out that she valued Mr. Chilton’s opinion because he knows who’s qualified and he’s confident that he could recommend a few students who possess the qualities and skills that the town may be looking for.  Councilwoman Neill will be speaking with Mr. Chilton further to discuss the town’s options if the council gives any kind of direction in that area.
· Councilwoman Coffey added that she spoke with the planner from Waxhaw today and he was very informative; his advice was that it’s nice to hire someone right out of college, but the town really should be looking for someone who has four to five years of experience in local government and be thorough with zoning and compliance.  The town doesn’t need to be looking at someone outside that doesn’t understand the town’s vision.  Mayor Becker pointed out experience is crucial in a planning department; it is effectively a department head.  It would be the only planning staff that the town would have unless they were assisted by Ms. Brooks.  COG is always available and Ms. Bennett will still be available as the planning consultant, which could make up for some of that experience.  

· Mayor Becker pointed out that there were some other options, in terms of staff, at the clerk’s level.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that if she remembered correctly Ms. Brooks was looking to increase her work load and take on some of those duties.  Councilwoman Coffey spoke with Ms. Bennett about this option and Ms. Bennett was of the opinion that Ms. Brooks has the experience, is available, understands from the heart what everybody in the community wants, is the first respondent to any of the violations, and is very involved.  Ms Bennett 100% gave her support to Ms. Brooks and knew that she could take on the job.  Councilwoman Coffey pointed out that Ms. Brooks would be very, very involved and would have to have a part-time helper if she took on those extra duties, because she will definitely be more involved with the Raley project as it comes up and bringing on consultants, engineers, architects, etc. that would be needed to make that downtown.  Councilwoman Coffey added that Ms. Brooks is already an administrator, doing a lot of the research helping to make our town happen, and is more knowledge than probably everybody here, except Rick (and they work very closely together).  Councilwoman Coffey believed that Ms. Brooks could make this happen and pull it off with grace, with all the i’s dotted and t’s crossed.  Councilman Faulk commented that the town could take a little bit above the fifteen thousand they are paying COG, increase Ms. Brooks salary and bring on a part-time people.  Then between Ms. Brooks and that part-time person, they could handle everything this town will need to handle for quite a while.  Councilman Faulk added that the town needs to move away from COG for zoning; however, the town should continue to be a member of the organization, because there will be times when we need to call on them.    Councilman Faulk commented that Ms. Brooks is the one the town should use.  Councilwoman Neill pointed out that Ms. Brooks thinks she can do it all, but she can’t.  There was a consensus of the council that Ms. Brooks would need an assistant.  Councilwoman Critz requested that Ms. Brooks present the council with a report, in May, of what she specifically thinks she can take on and what she would need to be supported by.  
· Councilwoman Neill will talk with Mr. Chilton a little more, someone will talk with Bill Duston (COG) about what is going on, and Ms. Brooks will prepare a report for next month on what she is willing to take on.     
12.
2007-2008 Budget – Proposed Departmental Appropriations 

· Mayor Becker explained that there was a memo in the agenda packet on the departmental appropriations and rather than him reading the appropriations they could operate on questions.    

· The meeting was recessed for a few moments.

· Mayor Becker commented that the council could get started on going over the spreadsheet in their agenda packet.  Last year’s salaries have been provided to give the council a reasonable approximation of what the actual operating budget is.  The office and capital increases have to do with the new building (purchase of the building and new equipment), which will be coming out of fund balance appropriated.  The two big ones ($18,000/$24,000) listed in the planning department are not saying who is providing the service; they are based on previous years.  Mayor Becker suggested that the council look at what they think might happen with salaries, particularly in the clerk’s area where there is a potential increase in the job description.  The council is not necessarily setting the salary, but giving a guideline of what should go into May’s budget presentation.   Councilman Faulk referred to the discussion they just had and asked if they would be taking the clerk’s salary and the $42,000 (planning appropriation) and that would be what is available without any increases to handle the clerk and planning.   Mayor Becker responded that was correct, in a sense, the clerk could be coming out of planning and they don’t necessarily have to make any adjustments to the clerk’s salary.  The $2,000 increase under employee overhead reflects some of the funds going out of contracting and into payroll; employee benefits have not been considered in this budget.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she didn’t see anything right off the bat other than the consideration for the fire department.  Mayor Becker asked if the council would like for the consideration of the fire department be put in as a separate line item, a one-time grant, to see how it works out with the revenues and to see if the budget can be balanced without a tax increase or appropriating.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she would like to see how it works out.  There was a consensus of the council to not raise the elected official’s salary.    Councilwoman Critz suggested that the council consider some way of compensating Mayor Becker when he takes on very large projects.  Mayor Becker commented that he has literally been dumping stuff in Ms. Brooks lap lately that he would normally be doing and she has been absorbing it.  “There are a few outside projects that I’m still overseeing, but I’ve found ways to divest myself from some of that stuff that I probably shouldn’t be doing, much less being paid for.  Certain things, I have pet projects that I don’t expect to get paid for, like spending that time with the Catawba Lands Conservancy, getting that grant written, that was just a project that I volunteered to take on.  I didn’t expect compensation for that sort of thing”, Mayor Becker said.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that the finance officer and the tax collector receive some type of cost of living increase.  Councilman Countryman suggested that it be no more than three percent.  Mayor Becker clarified that those salaries would be increased by 3%.   Mayor Becker requested guidance from the council on how to write the clerk’s salary and the possible assistant into the budget, because he needed something to put in the budget in May; it can be adjusted in May.  After some discussion, there was a consensus of the council to put $20,000 in the clerk’s office somewhere for a possible assistant and to decrease the planning budget by $14,000.   Planning will have $10,000 for the zoning ordinance and $18,000 for administration.  It will not matter whether those are handled by salary or subcontract, as far as the budget process goes, as long as the funds are allocated.  Mayor Becker commented that the rest of the budget is pretty straight forward.  In the event that the town receives the clean water management trust fund grant, the council will have to consider a budget amendment to appropriate the funds that could be received and expended.      
13.
Child Abuse

· Mayor Becker explained that the town received a request to consider adopting a proclamation on behalf of United Family Services declaring the month of April as Child Abuse Prevention month.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to accept the proclamation and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· The proclamation is as follows:
Child Abuse Prevention and

 Sexual Assault Awareness Month

Proclamation

April 2007


Whereas, child maltreatment is a community problem and finding solutions depends on involvement among people throughout our community;


Whereas, child maltreatment occurs when parents find themselves in stressful situations without community resources and unable to cope; 


Whereas, approximately 111,000 children are reported as abused and neglected in North Carolina each year;


Whereas, 37 children in North Carolina died as a result of child abuse during the year 2005.  Two of these child victims were from Union County, a newborn and 5 month old; 


Whereas, over 73% of the sexual assault victims served by the United Family Services’ Rape Crisis/Tree House Children’s Advocacy Center programs during 2006 were children under the age of 18;


Whereas, the Union County Department of Social Services accepted 1,642 reports of child abuse in Union County representing over 3,531 children in 2006;



Whereas, 1 in 4 girls and 1 in 6 boys will be sexually abused before they reach the age of 18;


Whereas, the majority of child maltreatment cases stem from situations and conditions that are preventable in an engaged and supportive community;


Whereas, the effects of child maltreatment are felt by whole communities and need to be addressed by the entire community;


Whereas, effective child maltreatment prevention programs succeed because of partnerships created among social service agencies, schools, faith communities, civic organizations, law enforcement agencies, and the business community;


Therefore, the Town of Mineral Springs does hereby proclaim April as Child Abuse Prevention and Sexual Assault Awareness Month in Mineral Springs and call upon all citizens, community agencies, faith groups, medical facilities, and businesses to increase their participation in our efforts to prevent child maltreatment and strengthen the communities in which we live.

Date







Frederick Becker III, Mayor


ATTEST:







Vicky A Brooks, Town Clerk



14.
Consideration of Calling a Special Meeting with Larry Raley

· Mayor Becker explained that he met with Mr. Larry Raley briefly.  Mr. Raley really wants to get started on getting a more detailed plan drawn up.  Mr. Raley would like to come here and he would like for the town to bring as many people as they can for a special meeting (work session).  This meeting would be publicized; the planning board would be invited as well as members of the public.  Mayor Becker explained that Mr. Raley’s plan hasn’t been unveiled to the public yet, unless they happened to be at the meeting when he showed the plan to the council.  Mayor Becker believes it is time that the public understands that this is no longer just a Vision Plan by UNCC; Mr. Raley has money on the table and this is what he wants to do.  Mr. Raley would like for the planning board to start getting together and creating this for him.  A special meeting would give Mr. Raley a chance to bring the stakeholders together and talk with the county about sewer.  The council discussed when the special meeting could take place.  There was a consensus of the council to consider a date in early June for this special meeting.  Ms. Brooks will contact Mr. Raley to coordinate possible meeting dates.  The council will set the date at their May meeting.    
15.
Consideration of Calling for a Public Hearing for a Map Amendment
· Mayor Becker explained that one of the issues that came up at the rezoning in February involves the property on Highway 75, on the east side of town, that is currently zoned RA-40.  At the time of the rezoning, those parcels were left at the RA-40 zoning because, the Land Use Plan shows this property as ultimately being zoned Industrial, but the town doesn’t want to rezone them to Industrial until there is a need.  Mayor Becker pointed out that he believed it was the owner of the Starnes property that said “you’ve rezoned our property to this AR and we’ve got RA-40 next to us and that’s not good”.

· Mayor Becker explained that the planning board unanimously recommended that the council call for a public hearing to consider rezoning those parcels to AR to be consistent with everything around them; to protect that property until which time there are industrial uses.  The council’s job tonight is not to evaluate the rezoning; it is just to call for the public hearing at the next scheduled meeting.

· Councilman Countryman asked if the darker green area [as shown on the map] was the area that was being “fussed” at a little bit for being rezoned to Agricultural Residential.  Mayor Becker responded that a lot of it was and some of the landowner committee members are from these properties, so that may change.  The intention of the planning board was while it’s in flux everybody is better protected if everything is the same.  Councilman Faulk asked why the town would want to do this before the landowners committee is able to get together to look at this very thing.  “This would be a good something to give this committee to look at to pass to the planning board to pass to us”, Councilman Faulk said.  Mayor Becker responded that it was his understanding that the planning board’s theory was that it reflected the fears of these landowners that the town would have to approve an RA-40 subdivision right there and then next to that are properties that are already zoned AR.  This will get everything the same while that landowners committee decides what they want to do.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she felt this would be keeping it consistent, for a protective measure, until the landowners committee gets the study done.  Councilman Faulk commented that he did not see the logic here; they’re not going to bring a residential development right beside Parkdale.           
· Mayor Becker again pointed out that all the council is doing was calling for the public hearing; they are not voting to make the change tonight.  Councilman Faulk asked why the council was required to do that.  Mayor Becker responded that he believed the ordinance says that if the planning board makes a recommendation that the council is required to call for a public hearing within thirty days.   Attorney David Broome offered that having the hearing is not locking the council into anything at all.  Mr. Broome was not prepared to answer the council exactly on the day and time requirements of the ordinance.  
· There was continued discussion on whether or not the council had a legal obligation to call for the public hearing at this time.  Councilman Faulk made a motion that the council tables this until the May meeting, until they find out the legal ramifications.  There was no second to this motion.  Councilman Faulk withdrew the motion.    

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to call for the public hearing on these map amendments at the May 10, 2007 meeting at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department and Councilman Countryman seconded.     The motion carried as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, and Neill

Nays:  Faulk
16.
Consideration of a Resolution Supporting a Regional Union County Library

· Mayor Becker explained that he received an email from Martie Smith; she will be presenting the library CIP to the council commissioners next week.  They didn’t get to the library stuff at the last meeting; therefore, Mineral Springs had time to get a resolution in place, which basically states what the council said in their recommendation when they voted on it two months ago.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to adopt the resolution (R-2007-02) and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· The resolution is as follows: 
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT IN FAVOR OF A REGIONAL

 UNION COUNTY LIBRARY

R-2007-01


WHEREAS, recent growth has created increased demand for library services in Union County, including areas in and around the towns of Mineral Springs and Waxhaw; and


WHEREAS, the Waxhaw branch of the public library is one of the most utilized branch libraries in the county; and


WHEREAS, the current Waxhaw branch library is no longer adequate to meet the growing needs of the residents of the Waxhaw and Mineral Springs areas; and


WHEREAS, public libraries provide a public benefit by increasing literacy and an interest in reading; and


WHEREAS, Union County is considering constructing a regional library in the Town of Waxhaw; and


WHEREAS, the Mineral Springs Town Council has studied the county library staff’s proposal for a regional library to serve the Waxhaw and Mineral Springs areas; 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Mineral Springs Town Council supports construction of a regional library on the Mineral Springs side of the Town of Waxhaw and agrees to work with Union County to accomplish this task.




ADOPTED this 12th day of April, 2007.

____________________________

Mayor Frederick Becker III

Attest:

_____________________________

Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk

17.
Town Hall Update

· Ms. Brooks explained that there is still nothing to report on the closing; the paperwork should be completed within ten days.  Ms. Brooks also explained that there is an issue with the asbestos removal.  The price will be going up 20% (from $4,900 to $5,800), because we are getting into the summer months.  This estimate is still considerably lower that the other estimate the town received.  Mayor Becker pointed out that they kept the price firm for approximately 75 days, but they just couldn’t extend it any further.  Ms. Brooks added that the original estimate was in January, which was extended for 60 days.  In March another extension was provided for 30 days, but she was told at that time that the price would go up 20% at the end of those 30 days.  The cost for removing the wall remains at $1,600.   Councilman Faulk made a motion to authorize the additional 20% for the asbestos removal and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
18.
Consideration of Purchasing New Banners

· Councilwoman Neill asked that Vicky Brooks to contact Condor Flags and request that they not put the old banners back up when they come out to remove the Steeplechase banners.  Ms. Brooks responded that she had already taken care of that.  

· The consideration of purchasing new banners was tabled until next month.   
19.
Other Business

· Councilwoman Critz explained that she had picked up one of the business cards that Ms. Brooks made for herself, which has the Mineral Springs sign on them and asked Ms. Brooks if she would be willing to make a hundred for each of the council members, including their email addresses.  Mayor Becker suggested that the council members call Ms. Brooks to let her know what information they wished to have on the cards.      
· Councilwoman Neill reminded everyone that Saturday, April 28, 2007 is the Steeplechase.
20.
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The meeting was adjourned at 10:03 a.m. 
· The next meeting regularly scheduled meeting is May 10, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.
Respectfully Submitted By
Vicky A. Brooks
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